
  TOWN OF BARNSTABLE 
 

NOTICE OF MEETINGS OF TOWN DEPARTMENTS AND ALL TOWN BOARDS 
As Required by Chapter 28 of the Acts of 2009, amending MGL Chapter 30A 

 
NAME OF PUBLIC BODY – COMMITTEE, BOARD OR COMMISSION: 

 
REGULAR MEETING AGENDA                

COMMUNITY PRESERVATION COMMITTEE 
 

DATE OF MEETING:      Monday, October 21, 2024 

TIME:  5:30 p.m.   

PLACE:  The Community Preservation Committee (CPC) meeting will be held by remote participation 

methods pursuant to the passage of legislation extending certain COVID-19 measures adopted during the 
state of emergency in the Commonwealth of Massachusetts.   
  
Alternative public access to this meeting will be provided in the following manner: 
 
1. The meeting will be televised live via Xfinity Channel 8 or high definition Channel 1072.  It may 

also be accessed via the Government Access Channel live stream on the Town of Barnstable’s 
website:  https://streaming85.townofbarnstable.us/CablecastPublicSite/watch/1?channel=1    

 
2. Real-time public comment can be addressed to the Community Preservation Committee utilizing 

the Zoom link or telephone number and access code for remote access below. 
 Link:  https://zoom.us/j/88117410129    
 
 Or by calling the US Toll-free Telephone Number:  888-475-4499  

Meeting ID: 881 1741 0129 
        

3. Applicants, their representatives, and individuals required or entitled to appear before the 
Community Preservation Committee may appear remotely and are not permitted to be physically 
present at the meeting and may participate through the link or telephone number provided above.  
Documentary exhibits and/or visual presentations should be submitted in advance of the meeting 
to Sarah.Beal@town.barnstable.ma.us so that they may be displayed for remote public access 
viewing. 

 
Meeting materials will be available at 

https://www.townofbarnstable.us/boardscommittees/communitypreservationcommittee/ prior to 
the meeting. 

 

This meeting of the Community Preservation Committee is being recorded and broadcast on the Town of Barnstable’s 
Government Access Channel.  In accordance with MGL Chapter 30A, s. 20, the Chair must inquire whether anyone else is 

recording this meeting and to please make their presence known 
Call to Order: 

 
Minutes:    

• Approval of the Draft Community Preservation Committee Regular Meeting Minutes from  
September 16, 2024.    

 
  



Letters of Intent:  None received. 
 

Application 

• An Application has been received from the Federated Church of Hyannis requesting $165,000 
in Community Preservation Historic Preservation Funds to conserve 270 gravestones in the 
Universalist Cemetery that were identified in the 2024 Condition Assessment prepared by 
Fannin Lehner Preservation Consultants. The Federated Church owns the land where the 
cemetery lies and provides meeting space for several non-profit groups.  The cemetery is 
listed on the State Register of Historic Places and has an existing preservation restriction 
recorded.  The church will donate $1,000 with in-kind donations from volunteers providing 
ongoing research and management. 
 

Correspondence Received 

• Report on the Affordable Housing/Growth & Development Trust Fund Activities Relating to the 
Award of Community Preservation Funds for End of Fiscal Year 2023. 

• Letter from the Barnstable Fire District Water Department withdrawing their Letter of Intent and 
further interest in acquiring Oakmont Road, Cummaquid properties for future well sites. 

• Active CPC accounts as of September 24, 2024, from Director of Finance, Mark Milne. 

• E-mail from Planning & Development Dept. regarding opening of public comment on the Local 
Comprehensive Plan Draft Future Land Use Map through October 23, 2024. 

• Informal inquiry received from Cape Cod Toy Library for funding for a permanent location for 
community play, learning center and resource library.   

 
Project Updates: 

• Oakmont Road, Cummaquid properties open space acquisition update.  

• Progress is being made on the Centerville and Osterville Playground projects. 

• Mass DOT has made an award for the CC Rail Trail Phase III work.  

• An appraisal has been ordered for 10.4 acres located at 304 Putnam Ave, Barnstable. 

• The Historical Society of Santuit and Cotuit’s Phase II work Application has been scheduled for 
public hearing at the October 24, 2024, Town Council meeting.   

• Funds for the acquisition of 211 Cedar Tree Neck Road will be returned to the CPA fund as the 
property has been recently sold to a private party. 

• State grants have been awarded to two Barnstable projects partially funded by CPA open 
space funds: Smith Creek acquisition $200,000 to Orenda, and; Santuit Woodlands acquisition 
$295,000 to Barnstable Land Trust. 
 

Member Discussion: 

• Review of CPA Project Accounts to Close. 

• Meeting format for the November 18, 2024, Community Preservation Committee meeting. 
 

Public Comment: 
 
Adjournment: 

CPC Regular Meeting Scheduled November 18, 2024, 5:30 p.m. 
Please Note:       The list of matters is those reasonably anticipated by the chair, which may be discussed at the meeting. Not all items listed may be 
discussed and other items not listed may also be brought up for discussion to the extent permitted by law.  It is possible that if it so votes, the Committee 
may go into executive session. The Committee may also act on items in an order other than they appear on this agenda.  Public files are available for 
viewing during normal business hours at the Community Preservation office located at 367 Main Street, Hyannis, MA 
 
For your information the section of the M.G.L. that pertains to postings of meetings is as follows:   Except in an emergency, in addition to any notice 
otherwise required by law, a public body shall post notice of every meeting at least 48 hours prior to such meeting, excluding Saturdays, Sundays and 
legal holidays.  In an emergency, a public body shall post notice as soon as reasonably possible prior to such meeting.  Notice shall be printed in a legible, 
easily understandable format and shall contain:  the date, time and place of such meeting and a listing of topics that the chair reasonably anticipates will 
be discussed at the meeting.  Meetings of a local public body, notice shall be filed with the municipal clerk, and posted in a manner conspicuously visible 
to the public at all hours in or on the municipal building in which the clerk’s office is located.   
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Committee Members 

Lindsey B. Counsell – Chair • Tom Lee – Vice Chair • Vacant – Clerk/Historical Commission • Terry Duenas – At Large • Katherine Garofoli – At Large 

Stephen Robichaud– Planning Board • Tom Lee – Conservation Commission • Vacant – Recreation Commission 

   Deborah Converse – Housing Authority • Farley Lewis – At Large • Felicia Penn, President – Town Council Liaison   

Monday, September 16, 2024 

Regular Public Hearing DRAFT Minutes 

Meeting Held Via Zoom:  https://zoom.us/j/81730749277 
5:30 PM 

 
Lindsey Counsell – Chair Present 

Tom Lee-Vice Chair Present 

Katherine Garofoli Present 

Deborah Converse Present 

Stephen Robichaud  Absent 

Farley Lewis Present 

Terry Duenas Absent 
 
Call to Order: 
Notice of Recording:  With a quorum present, Chair Lindsey Counsell called the meeting 
to order at 5:30 pm and read: “Please note that tonight’s meeting is recorded and 
broadcast on Channel 18 and, in accordance with MGL Chapter 30A, s.20, I must inquire 
whether anyone else is taping this meeting and to please make their presence known.”  
No one present was recording the meeting. 
 
Minutes:    

 Approval of the Draft Community Preservation Committee Regular Meeting 
Minutes from August 19, 2024.  
 

The motion of Tom Lee was seconded by Katherine Garofoli to approve the 
August 19, 2024, CPC meeting minutes as submitted. 
Roll Call Vote: Deb Converse (yes); Katherine Garofoli (yes); Tom Lee (yes); 
Farley Lewis (yes); and Lindsey Counsell (yes).  5 – yes, 0- no.  Motion carried.   

  
Letters of Intent: 

 None received. 
 

Application 
 An Application has been received from Orenda Wildlife Land Trust Inc. seeking 

$100,000 in Community Preservation Open Space Funds for the acquisition and 
preservation of a 5.5-acre property comprised of two parcels on Smith’s Creek, a 
major tributary of the Barnstable Great Marsh in West Barnstable.  The total 
purchase price is $400,000 with matching funds to be provided through a State 
Conservation Grant and private fundraising.  Acquisition of this property would 
continue the decades-long effort by the Town of Barnstable, State Fish and Game, 
Barnstable Land Trust and Orenda to preserve this major Cape Cod Bay 

Town of Barnstable 

COMMUNITY PRESERVATION COMMITTEE 

www.town.barnstable.ma.us/CommunityPreservation 

Email: CommunityPreservationCommittee@town.barnstable.ma.us 
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embayment.  The property is a priority habitat for rare species and its preservation 
would protect the freshwater and tidal wetlands lying within 300 feet.  The Town of 
Barnstable will co-hold the conservation restriction with Compact of Cape Cod 
Conservation Trust. 

 
Mr. Mark Robinson, Executive Director of the Compact of Cape Cod Conservation Trust, 
said he also serves as advisor to Orenda Wildlife Land Trust providing technical 
assistance since 1988.  He said the 5.5-acre property which had been appraised at 
$410,000 was brought forward to the Compact this winter and a purchase price of 
$400,000 was negotiated.  The property is located along the east side of Smith’s Creek 
where water drains from the south side of Route 6A and flows through a culvert onto this 
property and then into the creek and harbor.  Mr. Robinson explained that Orenda has 
major properties on the other side of Smith’s Creek, including at the end of Meadow 
Lane where the Wyman Turtle Garden is located noting that this is an important nesting 
habitat for the threatened Diamondback Terrapin state-listed species.  He said a grant 
application had been submitted to the state through the Conservation Partnership 
Program in July and anticipates he will hear back in the next month or two.  If awarded, 
the grant funds would reimburse Orenda Wildlife Land Trust for half of the purchase 
price.   He said that in this Community Preservation Open Space Application, they are 
asking the Town for $100,000 to be secured by a perpetual Conservation Restriction.  
Additionally, Orenda will conduct private fundraising including their Gardening for Wildlife 
Gala which is coming up in October and proceeds of that event would go be used toward 
this acquisition.    
 
Mr. Daniel Morast, President of Orenda, thanked the CPC members for considering the 
project.  He said that the turtle garden efforts for protecting the nests and the young 
hatchling turtles have been a huge success with much community participation.  He said 
he looked forward to expanding the footprint in Great Marsh and interacting with the 
other organizations in expanding our project. 
 
Public Comment:  
Mr. Steve Rizzo spoke in favor of Orenda’s acquisition of the property. 
 

The motion of Tom Lee was seconded by Katherine Garofoli to approve and 
recommend Orenda Wildlife Land Trust’s Application for $100,000 for 
acquisition and preservation of a 5.5-acre property comprised of two 
parcels located on the east side Smith’s Creek and addressed 564 and 0 
Main Street, West Barnstable, map 133, parcel 011 and map 157, parcel 004-
002 respectively.   Funds are to be taken first from the Community 
Preservation account set aside for Open Space and Recreation with any 
remaining balance to be taken from the Undesignated Community 
Preservation account.   A perpetual Conservation Restriction will be co-held 
by the Town of Barnstable and Compact of Cape Cod Conservation Trust. 
 
Roll Call Vote: Deb Converse (yes); Katherine Garofoli (yes); Tom Lee (yes); 
Farley Lewis (yes); and Lindsey Counsell (yes).   5 – yes; 0 – no.  Motion 
carried. 
 

Correspondence Received 
 None received. 
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Project Updates: 

 The Federated Church of Hyannis is gathering the required 3 bids for their 
application for restoration of the Universalist Cemetery.   The application is 
anticipated to be received for the October 21, 2024, CPC meeting. 

 Oakmont Road, Cummaquid open space acquisition update.  Waiting for 
additional information that may possibly result in a stand-alone open space 
acquisition. 

o Mr. Rizzo noted that the Barnstable Water Prudential Committee has voted 
to withdraw the CPC Application for acquisition of the Oakmont Road 
parcel and a letter of withdrawal is planned to be submitted to CPC.  A non-
profit group may be following up on the acquisition of the Oakmont Road 
parcels. 

 The Wheeler Holly Preserve trail easement was accepted at the September 5, 
2024, Town Council meeting.  

 Progress is being made on the Centerville and Osterville Playground projects. 
 Bidding process is underway for the CC Rail Trail Phase III by Mass DOT.  Award 

of the project will be announced October 1, 2024.     
 The Affordable Housing Growth & Development Trust Fund Board’s Semi-Annual 

Report to CPC is anticipated to be received for the October 21, 2024, CPC 
meeting.   

 An appraisal has been ordered for 10.4 acres located at 304 Putnam Ave, 
Barnstable.  The Town may acquire a portion to expand the adjacent cemetery 
with some open space remaining.   

 The Historical Society of Santuit and Cotuit’s Phase II work Application has been 
forwarded to the Town Council for public hearing scheduling. 

 The required CP-3 report and updates to the State Department of Revenue have 
been completed and submitted. 

 
Member Discussion: 

 Format for the October 21, 2024, Community Preservation Committee meeting. 
o After a brief discussion it was decided that the October 21, 2024, CPC 

meeting would be held remotely. 
 

Public Comment: 
 
 
 
Adjournment: 
 
The motion of Tom Lee was seconded by Katherine Garofoli to adjourn the 
meeting.  
Roll Call Vote: Deb Converse (yes); Katherine Garofoli (yes); Tom Lee (yes); Farley 
Lewis (yes); and Lindsey Counsell (yes).  5 – yes, 0 no.  Motion carried.  Meeting 
adjourned at 5: 52 p.m.   
 

 
 
 
 



 

367 Main Street, Hyannis, MA  02601 

Phone:  508-862-4749   Fax:  508-862-4782 

 

 

4

 

 
 
 
 
List of documents/exhibits used by the Committee at the meeting: 
 

Exhibit 1 –CPC Regular Meeting Agenda, September 16. 2024. 
Exhibit 2 – Draft Minutes for the August 19, 2024, CPC Regular Meeting.   
Exhibit 3 – CPC Application - Orenda Wildlife Land Trust – acquisition of a 5.5 acre 
property on Smith’s Creek, West Barnstable as open space. 
 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
Ellen M. Swiniarski 
Community Preservation Coordinator 

Planning & Development Department 
 

 
Please Note:  The list of matters is those reasonably anticipated by the Chair which may be discussed at 
the meeting. Not all items listed may be discussed, and other items not listed may also be brought up for 
discussion to the extent permitted by law.  It is possible that, if it so votes, the Committee may go into 
Executive Session for specified allowable reasons. The Committee may also act on items in an order other 
than they appear on this agenda.  

 
* Public files are available for viewing during normal business hours at the Community Preservation 

office located at 367 Main Street, Hyannis, MA 

















Inventory No: BRN.819

Historic Name: Universalist Cemetery

Address: 320 Main St

City/Town: Barnstable

Village/Neighborhood: Hyannis;

Local No:

Year Constructed: 1826

Use(s): Abandoned or Vacant; Burial Ground;

Significance: Art; Community Planning; Religion;

Area(s): BRN.AE, BRN.AU

Designation(s): Local Historic District (10/03/1996); Preservation Restriction (04/13/2018);

Building Materials:
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The Massachusetts Historical Commission (MHC) has converted this paper record to digital format as part of ongoing projects to scan
records of the Inventory of Historic Assets of the Commonwealth and National Register of Historic Places nominations for
Massachusetts. Efforts are ongoing and not all inventory or National Register records related to this resource may be available in
digital format at this time.

The MACRIS database and scanned files are highly dynamic; new information is added daily and both database records and
related scanned files may be updated as new information is incorporated into MHC files. Users should note that there may be a
considerable lag time between the receipt of new or updated records by MHC and the appearance of related information in
MACRIS. Users should also note that not all source materials for the MACRIS database are made available as scanned images.
Users may consult the records, files and maps available in MHC's public research area at its offices at the State Archives Building,
220 Morrissey Boulevard, Boston, open M-F, 9-5.

Users of this digital material acknowledge that they have read and understood the MACRIS Information and Disclaimer (http://mhc-
macris.net/macrisdisclaimer.htm)

Data available via the MACRIS web interface, and associated scanned files are for information purposes only. THE ACT OF CHECKING THIS
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REQUIRE A PERMIT, LICENSE OR FUNDING FROM ANY STATE OR FEDERAL AGENCY YOU MUST SUBMIT APROJECT NOTIFICATION
FORM TO MHC FOR MHC'S REVIEW AND COMMENT. You can obtain a copy of a PNF through the MHC web site (www.sec.state.ma.us/mhc)
under the subject heading "MHC Forms."
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FORM E  BURIAL GROUND  
 

MASSACHUSETTS HISTORICAL COMMISSION 
MASSACHUSETTS ARCHIVES BUILDING 
220 MORRISSEY BOULEVARD 
BOSTON, MASSACHUSETTS 02125  
 
Photograph 

 
Locus Map 
 

 

 
 

Assessor’s Number       USGS Quad      Area(s)     Form Number 
 
327-074   

Barnstable 
 AE, 

AU 
 BRN.819 

LHD  10/3/1996  [BRN.AU] 

 
Town:   Barnstable 

Place (neighborhood or village): Hyannis 
 
  
Address or Location:   320 Main Street 

Name:   Universalist Cemetery 

Ownership:      Public        x  Private 

Approximate Number of Stones:  300 

Earliest Death Date:   1826 

Latest Death Date:   2008 

Landscape Architect:   none 

Condition:  Deteriorated 

Acreage:  1.15 acres 

Setting:   Located on flat land behind the Federated Church 
of Hyannis (BRN.1504), which faces 320 Main Street.  The 
church buildings and a small parking lot form an L-shape 
that encloses the south and east borders of the burial 
ground.   Elm Avenue is the northerly border of the burial 
ground.   
A chain-link fence separates most of the west side of the 
burial ground from commercial properties that face 
Barnstable Road.  Main Street is the center of the Hyannis 
commercial district.  The harbor is 2 blocks south. 

Recorded by:   Pamela Brown 

Organization:  Federated Church of Hyannis 

Date (month / year):   June 2016 

 

RECEIVED 
JUN 06 2016 

 

MASS. HIST. COMM. 
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 Recommended for listing in the National Register of Historic Places.   
 If checked, you must attach a completed National Register Criteria Statement form. 
 

 
Use as much space as necessary to complete the following entries, allowing text to flow onto additional continuation sheets. 
 
VISUAL/DESIGN ASSESSMENT    
Describe landscape features, gravestone materials, designs, motifs, and symbols that are either common Note any known carvers. 
 
The cemetery is rectangular in shape with a simple wooden sign “Universalist Cemetery” facing Elm Avenue, its northerly 
border.  The only vehicle access is from Elm Avenue.  There is no gate or fence along Elm Avenue, but there are indentations in 
the grass that indicate an old path for vehicles, apparently used in the past for burials.  There are no other roads or paths 
through the grounds. There is no landscape plan and fewer than 10 trees scattered throughout the grounds (4 evergreens and a 
few deciduous trees). There is grass cover throughout and a few shrubs and annual flowers. 
 
Most grave markers are made of marble, granite or slate and are from the 19th century.  There are at least 2 hollow zinc metal 
grave markers.  The markers are a variety of heights, including about a dozen tall obelisk-shaped monuments. The markers are 
arranged mainly in rows, with most inscriptions facing south, toward the church sanctuary.  Some have flower designs carved on 
the stone. 
 
Families generally have graves in the same area of the cemetery.  There are 2 areas fenced with steel tubing railings supported 
by granite posts.  One is located on the south side, near the church building, and contains 2 gravestones and 1 obelisk 
monument, with the family names of Baxter, Ellis and O’Brien.  The other contains one gravestone of the Baxter family and lies 
on the west side of the cemetery.  There are additional granite posts with no railings, indicating that other areas were also 
fenced at one time. 
 
There are approximately 300 gravestones, although the exact number has not been determined.  About 70 stones are toppled, 
unstable, or broken, and many more are unreadable.  Some stones are sinking into the ground and some fragments are 
unidentified.  
 
HISTORICAL NARRATIVE     
 Explain religious affiliations, major period of use, and evaluate historical association of this burial ground with the community. 
 
The Universalist Cemetery is located in the “Hyannis Main Street Waterfront Historic District” (inventory no. BRN.AU, 
Massachusetts Historical Commission). 
 
The Federated Church of Hyannis (MHC Form BRN.1504) owns the land occupied by the cemetery.  It is presumed that the 
Universalist Church, which previously owned the property, established the cemetery. The first burial, on July 10, 1826, of 1 year 
old Caroline Simmons, precedes the original church building.  The next burial was in 1831 after the first church on the site was 
built.  Most of the gravestones are from the mid to late 1800’s.   
 
Neither the town of Barnstable nor the Federated Church of Hyannis can locate any records relating to the formation of the 
cemetery, although a reference to an expansion of the cemetery in 1851-1852 appears in Book 5 of the town’s records at the 
town clerk’s office.    There is also no location map of the markers in the cemetery.  It is likely that the records were lost in the 
1872 and 1904 fires. 
   
“The Universalist Society of Hyannis was organized in 1828…A small church edifice was then erected, and years after a still 
better one, which was struck by lightning and consumed in 1872.  In 1873 the society commenced the present fine edifice upon 
the same site, dedicating it June 30, 1874. The records of the society were lost in the fire, and prior to 1873 the exactness in 
names and elates of pastoral service must depend upon tradition.” (http://capecodhistory.us/Deyo/Barnstable.htm#Churches)  
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“In 1904 occurred the biggest fire that Hyannis has ever had.  All the store buildings on the north side of the street from the 
railroad station west including the church were burned.  Then the present church was built.”  (The Barnstable Patriot, 
Supplement, March 7, 1921, Page 4: Hyannis Churches in Olden Times) 
 
In 1917, the Universalist and Congregational Churches of Hyannis began plans to merge and started worshipping together.  The 
Federated Church was officially formed in 1921 as a result of the merger. 
   
Hyannis was a thriving maritime village in the mid-1800’s and this burial ground is an important part of the history of its people, 
who helped to settle and develop the village.  At least 14 sea captains are interred here.  “Captain Gorham Hallett was master of 
ships Midnight and Charger and the brig Nellie Hastings.”  Captain Leander Hallett commanded the barque Prescott and went to 
Buenos Ayres.”  (Cape Cod Library of Local History and genealogy)  Other captains include Elijah Baxter, Ira Baxter, Obed 
Baxter, Isaac Bearse, Jr., John Bragg, Lysander Chase, Abner Crowell, Washington Crowell, John Norris, Lemuel B. Simmons, 
Doane Snow, and Nathaniel D. Snow. 
 
“Most young men went away to sea in their teens and saw ports around the world.”  “By the end of the century there were an 
estimated 150 sea captains in Hyannis.”  (The Seven Villages of Barnstable, pages 123-125). 
 
Also memorialized are several people lost at sea.  An Epitaph book at Barnstable Town Hall Clerk’s office contains this entry:  
“Ira, son of Ira & Sally Baxter May 12, 1829, lost at sea Jan. 16, 1847, latitude 46” 24’ longitude 31” 20’.  Sacred to the memory 
of Capt. Ira Baxter who died Sept. 1, 1853, Age 55 yrs. 7 mos. “  
 
At least 5 Civil War heroes are buried in the graveyard.  Their names are also engraved on the “Barnstable Memorial 
Monument”, erected in Centerville in 1866.  Per the Epitaph book at Town Hall, “Ebenezer Eldridge died in battle at 
Spottsylvania, VA, May 12, 1864 aged 38 years.”  Other heroes include George H. Bearse, James R. Blagden, Timothy 
Robbins, and Allen Marchant. 
 
There is an effort underway to restore the Universalist Cemetery and to celebrate its importance to the maritime history of 
Hyannis.  The Town of Barnstable’s Community Preservation Committee voted on May 23, 2016 to advance a letter of intent to 
the full application stage, meaning that a grant application can be submitted to request the first phase of funding for the purpose 
of restoration and preservation of the burial ground. 
 
 
BIBLIOGRAPHY and/or REFERENCES   
 
Located at Sturgis Library, 3090 Main Street, Barnstable, MA 02630: 
  

The Seven villages of Barnstable / written by its people on the occasion of the 200th birthday of the United 
States of America.  Barnstable, Mass., Town of Barnstable, 1976, Pages 123-125 
 
Cape Cod Library of local history and genealogy : a facsimile edition of 108 pamphlets published in the early 
20th century / compiled and indexed by Leonard H. Smith, Jr.  Baltimore, MD, Genealogical Pub. Co., c1992. Volume 
2, page 1074-1075 

 
  Located at Barnstable Town Hall, Town Clerk’s office, 367 Main Street, Hyannis, MA 02601: 
 
 Book 5 of the town records (early 1800’s) 
 4th Book of Epitaphs, beginning on page 107    
 
 Websites: 
 

http://capecodhistory.us/Deyo/Barnstable.htm#Churches (page 392) (History of Barnstable County, Massachusetts, 
edited by Simeon L. Deyo, 1890. New York: H. W. Blake & Co, pages 366-418 of CHAPTER XVI.) 
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  www.findagrave.com 
 
  http://www.sturgislibrary.org/collections/newspaper-indexes/  
                Sturgis Library's Barnstable Patriot Digital Newspaper Archive 
                The Barnstable Patriot Supplement, March 7, 1921, Page 4: Hyannis Churches in Olden Times 
 
Massachusetts Historical Commission: 
 
 Area Form for Hyannis Main Street Waterfront District, Inventory No. BRN.AU, 1996 
 Building Form for Federated Church of Hyannis, BRN.1504, 2008 
  
 
Supplementary Photographs 
 

 
 
View of Cemetery looking northeast toward west elevation of Memorial Hall (BRN.1506) 
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Stone of Capt. Robert B. Hallett  (d. 24 Dec. 1865) 



Original yellow form: Eligibility file 

Copies: Inventory form     
Town file(w/corresp.) 

Macris     

NR director Community:  Barnstable (Hyannis) 

MHC OPINION: ELIGIBILITY FOR NATIONAL REGISTER 

Date Received:     6/6/2016;   3/20/2019 ; 2/10/2020           Date Reviewed:   2/19/2020 

Type:     X  Individual  District (Attach map indicating boundaries) 

Name:      Universalist Cemetery      Inventory Form:     BRN.819 

Address:            320 Main Street, Hyannis 

Requested by:    Pamela Brown, Federated Church of Hyannis 

Action:      X  Honor     ITC       Grant       R & C    Other: 

Agency:   Staff in charge of Review:    BH 

INDIVIDUAL PROPERTIES DISTRICTS 

 X  Eligible  Eligible 

 Eligible, also in district  Ineligible 

  Eligible only in district      More information needed 

 Ineligible 

 More information needed 

CRITERIA:  X    A   B  C   D 

LEVEL:   X     Local   State   National 

STATEMENT OF SIGNIFICANCE    by      P. Stott

Staff reviewed the Form C for the Universalist Cemetery, an early 19th century burying ground behind the Federated 

Church in Hyannis with approximately 300 stones.  Hyannis was a thriving maritime village in the mid-1800’s and this 

burial ground is an important part of the history of its people, who helped to settle and develop the village.  At least 14 

sea captains are interred here.   Most grave markers are made of marble, granite or slate and are from the 19th century.  

There are at least 2 hollow zinc metal grave markers.  The markers are a variety of heights, including about a dozen tall 

obelisk-shaped monuments. 

The cemetery meets Criterion A in the areas of social history and maritime history, due to its associations with the early 

settlement and history of the village of Hyannis, and as a rare surviving element from the early years of the village’s 

seafaring activities.  The cemetery may meet Criterion C in the area of Art if it can be demonstrated that the cemetery 

contains a locally significant collection of historic gravestones representative of popular styles and types. Furthermore, it 

falls within Consideration D, as a cemetery deriving its primary significance from the graves of important people 

associated with the history of the village. 

BRN.819
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This map is for illustration purposes only. It is not 
adequate for legal boundary determination or 
regulatory interpretation. This map does not represent 
an on-the-ground survey. It may be generalized, may not 
reflect current conditions, and may contain 
cartographic errors or omissions.

Parcel lines shown on this map are only graphic 
representations of Assessor’s tax parcels. They are 
not true property boundaries and do not represent 
accurate relationships to physical objects on the map 
such as building locations.
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From: Betsy Young <betsy@sohocompany.net>
Subject: Universalist Cemetery Conservation
Date: September 13, 2024 at 10:15:01 AM EDT
To: ellen.swiniarski@town.barnstable.ma.us
Cc: Pamela Brown <pam-cpa@comcast.net>

Dear Ms. Swiniarski,

The Greater Hyannis Civic Association wholeheartedly and 
enthusiastically supports the project to conserve 270 gravestones 
located at the Federated Church on Main Street.  This is the next 
logical step toward reviving the graveyard and will help to 
benefit the residents of our community by creating an attractive space 
and offering tours to the public of the cemetery.  

We hope that the grant will be approved and therefore help to revive 
an area of Hyannis that is in need of restoration.  Our historic 
downtown area will surely benefit from the restoration bringing to 
life an important part of the history of our town.

Sincerely,

Betsy Young, President
GHCA
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The Town of Barnstable 

Affordable Housing Growth & Development 

Trust Fund Board 

367 Main Street, Hyannis MA 02601 www.town.barnstable.ma.us 

Mark S. Ells, Chair 

September 30, 2024 
 
Lindsey Counsell, Chair 
Community Preservation Committee 
367 Main Street 
Hyannis, MA 02601 
 
Re: Report on the Affordable Housing/Growth & Development Trust Fund 
Activities Relating to the Award of Community Preservation Funds for End of Fiscal Year 2024 
 
Dear Mr. Counsell: 
 

On behalf of the Affordable Housing/Growth & Development Trust Fund Board, I am 
submitting the following report regarding the Trust's activities. Although the Declaration of Trust 
indicates that reports shall be submitted quarterly, on May 5, 2023, the Trust Board voted that to 
align with current fiscal cycles, it would be more effective for written reports to be made 
semiannually, at the close of each Fiscal Year and again at the close of each Calendar Year, 
instead of quarterly. Please advise if this is not agreeable. 
 

Outreach & Marketing of the Notice of Funding Availability (NOFA) 

As developer inquiries last year tended to focus on smaller available sites with inadequate 
capacity, the Trust suspended its state-wide advertising buys. Early this year, in response to the 
county data related to continued increases in regional construction costs, the Trust made revisions 
to the 2022 NOFA. Changes are intended to ensure that Trust offerings are consistent with 
growing development costs and constraints, but to also retain flexibility to respond to unique 
project and site opportunities. Interest from local property owners and developers indicate that 
more research is required before a targeted marketing strategy can be launched.  

  
Currently, the Town is in Phase 2 of updating the Local Comprehensive and Housing 

Production Plans. These updates coincide with 2020 decennial census data and release of 2023 
updates from state and regional sources. Draft plans are being presented to the public and results 
from input and comments gleaned from community meetings, as well as electronic survey 
responses, are being collected and analyzed. The Trust expects that data findings and suggestions 
will further inform Town plans and strategies. As these plans solidify, the Trust expects to be 
better guided by feed-back with respect to how programming and outreach events could best 
target developers for projects of specific scale, scope and type.  
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To date, the analysis of newer housing and demographic data bears out continued growing 
unmet demand for housing production, as well as foundational changes in the valuation and 
ownership of residential property. While applicant inquiries continue to come, local developers 
continue to remain shy of accessing public funds as well as their abilities to adequately manage 
compliance requirements of permanent deed-restrictions. It has become evident that the Trust 
will need to establish different outreach strategies if our goal is to adequately incentivize private 
developers to produce lower priced housing options, but specific strategies targeted to developers 
have not been finalized. 
 

Supply-Side Subsidy Progress – Development of Units 
During 2023, the Planning & Development Department has made great progress 

implementing updated zoning and tax incentives to encourage new housing development. 
Initiatives stimulating market-rate multi-family development have proven most successful, with 
460 occupancy permits issued in 2023 for completed new multi-family housing units, 49 of 
which are deed restricted for affordability.  350 new multi-family units are currently under 
construction, 37 of which are deed-restricted for affordability, and 209 more units were in 
production, with 19 of those to be deed restricted. Given anticipated construction timelines of 
three (3) years, the Trust is turning its more immediate attention to subsidizing demand-side 
housing-consumer programmatic opportunities, which will connect subsidies and services to 
people in need more quickly, and allow for quicker intervention to preserve and stabilize existing 
housing. 

Demand-Side Subsidy Options – Partnering to Expand Renter & Buyer Programs 
Examples of potential consumer-focused programs might be subsidy assistance to 

income-eligible renters, landlords and property owners, willing to place deed restrictions on 
future rents and/or sale prices in return for loans or capital. Trust and Town staff continue to 
outreach to local and regional housing service professionals and property owners to encourage 
re-investment in existing housing stock and renovation and re-purposing of vacant developed 
properties. In terms of programming, the Trust has begun exploring partnerships to enhance local 
management capacity to expand existing Rental Assistance Programs.    
 

Community Preservation Funds Expended During the 1st  Half of Fiscal Year 2024: 
Administrative/Professional Support and Filing Fees: 

$7,63.21 was expended for administrative support services, with $105.00 expended for 
Registry of Deed Recording. 
Projects: 

Standard Holdings, LLC for the Residences at 850 Falmouth Road 

In 2021, the Trust awarded a grant of $1,400,000 towards this 53-unit rental building in 
return for the inclusion of ten (10) indistinguishable Affordable rental units, which shall be 
maintained as affordable in perpetuity to households earning 50% or below of the Area Median 
Income (AMI). The final report of the Fair Marketing and Lottery process has been submitted 
and reviewed by the Town and all ten units have been successfully leased. 
 

Pending Expenditures: 
We anticipate closing-out the grant to the Cape and Islands Veterans Outreach Center, Inc. 

(CIVOC) for $90,000 to support the creation of 5 single room occupancy (SRO) units for 
homeless veterans to be located at 1341 route 134, Dennis, MA. 

As reported earlier, CIVOC successfully completed the construction and leasing of these 
units in 2022. The Housing Coordinator for the Town of Dennis reports that documentation is 
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being exchanged with Executive Office of Housing and Livable Communities (EOHLC) and 
state certification for this project is in process. The primary delay has been that both CIVOC and 
the State had internal personnel changes at the same time, and CIVOC’s documentation had not 
been entered in the State’s “MassDOCs” tracking system. Once we have State certification of full 
compliance, the Town's committed funding can be released. 
 

New Funding Commitments 1st ½  of Fiscal Year 2024: 
Friends Or Relatives With Autism Related Disorders (FORWARD) Phase 2 

In 2019, the Town allocated $120,000 of CPA funding toward FORWARD at the Rock's 
regional communal project at 151 Hokum Rock Road, in Dennis. FORWARD stands for Friends 
or Relatives with Autism Related Disorder. The original project created eight (8) bedrooms for 
four (4) men and four (4) women in a group home, specifically so that adults over 22 years of age 
(including seniors) with Autism could live independently, through Massachusetts Department of 
Developmental Services case management and the provision of tailored supportive services from 
Cape Abilities of Cape Cod and Kennedy Donovan Center. 

On February 3, 2023, the Trust Board voted to award conditional commitment of up to 
$375,000 towards "FORWARD at the Rock, Phase 2", also in the Town of Dennis, on the 
property adjacent to the Phase 1 Duplex at 131 Hokum Rock Road. The second phase will 
include the addition of eight (8) one-bedroom case-managed independent living apartments, and 
this new award is for the expansion of a successful regional housing initiative, specifically for 
income-eligible adult clients of the Massachusetts Department of Developmental Services, who 
can live independently, with project-based vouchers for structured support. 

FORWARD has once again received Community Preservation Act funding awards from 
multiple Towns. Phase 2 commitments include $120,000 from Brewster, $75,000 from Bourne, 
$685,000 from Dennis, $180,000 from Yarmouth, $43,500 from Sandwich, and now $375,000 
from Barnstable. 

The Town of Barnstable's legal department has issued a reimbursable grant agreement and 
is drafting related documents, consistent with all funding source agency requirements in order to 
support FORWARD’s larger funding applications. 
 

Housing Assistance Corporation 60-bed Assistance Resource Center  

 On July 7, 2023, Housing Assistance Corporation (HAC) presented their request for a 
$500,000 redevelopment grant to leverage American Recovery Planning Act (ARPA) and 
MassDevelopment funds for adaptive re-use to create a collaborative “Assistance Resource 
Center” (ARC). The project proposed a 60-bed health service-supported “Housing First” shelter 
on the vacant WB Mason property at 55 Falmouth Road, Hyannis. The project proposed a 
partnership between HAC, Duffy Health Centers and Catholic Social Services, to own and 
manage the shelter and services. While the Trust voted to offer a reimbursable grant for this 
purpose, the purchase of this property was not successful. Housing Assistance Corporation 
request to withdraw the application for that site, but indicated that they planned to resume the 
request if an alternative site became available. For this reason, the Trust has reserved funds in the 
amount of $500,000, pending re-application.   
 

Bread & Roses Pre-Development Reimbursable Grant 

 On September 8, 2023, the Trust voted to award reimbursable pre-development funding 
for the cost of professional services required to explore the feasibility of deed-restricting 
apartments that will be created through the renovation of the 2nd floor of the mixed-use property 
at 298-302 Main Street. Based on pre-construction cost estimates, the applicant anticipates 
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permanently restricting two (2) units, at least one of which is expected to be affordable to a 
household of 60% AMI.  
 
Linnell Landing Development  

On October 13, 2023, the Trust voted to award a reimbursable development grant of up to 
$500,000 to CCR Holdings, LLC to leverage affordability of five (5) units, in addition to one (1) 
mandatory “inclusionary” apartment, of the total fifteen (15) units being created. The complete 
project includes the renovation of three (3) and the creation of twelve (12) new apartments on 
.39acres at 50 Yarmouth Road. The existing building dates from 1870 and contains three (3) 
apartments. The existing apartments are being fully renovated. One of the units will be 
permanently restricted for affordability to occupants with household income of no more than 
80% of AMI. The other two (2) units will be permanently restricted for affordability to occupants 
with household income of no more than 100% of AMI.   

On February 23, 2024, negotiations led to the Trust’s approval of several amendments. Of 
the twelve (12) new units, one (1) unit will be permanently restricted for affordability to 
occupants with household income of no more than 65% of AMI and two (2) units will be 
permanently restricted for affordability to occupants with household income of no more than 
100% of AMI.       

Through discussions and negotiations with these recent applicants, it is becoming 
apparent that, in addition to re-imbursing developers for some of the costs related to constructing 
new Affordable units, there may be an appetite for property owners to sell deed-restrictions on 
renovated units, as a means of recouping re-investment costs associated with maintaining 
existing housing stock. Our staff hopes to explore the viability of this concept further. 
 

New Funding Commitments 2nd ½  of Fiscal Year 2024: 
 

WinnDevelopment Harbor Vue: Redevelopment and New Construction 

On May 3, 2024, WinnDevelopment presented an application for $2,000,000 for the 
redevelopment of the vacant TD Bank building at 307 Main Street, at the intersection of Old 
Colony Road and Main Street, in Hyannis. The original project proposed 120 units of studio, 1-, 
2-, and 3-bedroom apartments, 45 of which would be deed restricted for affordability to 
households of 60% or less of AMI, 16 of which would be assigned Project-Based Vouchers, 16 of 
which would be assigned MA Rental Vouchers, 32 of which would be community housing 
(restricted to households of up tp 120% AMI), and 9 of which would have market-rate rents.  

The Trust received a total of 22 comments from the public, the majority of which opposed 
to the size of the project and the number of units that would be reserved for lower income 
households. Further exploration and negotiation produced a Local Initiative Program (LIP) 
alternative for a total of 30 of the 120 units (or 25%) to be permanently deed restricted. In 
accordance with the Town’s Inclusionary Zoning Ordinance, 12 of the 30 units would be 
affordable to households of no more 65% AMI, The applicant proposed that consistent with Low 
Income Housing Tax Credit (LIHTC) requirements the inclusionary units would be affordable to 
households of 60% AMI and 18 units would be deed restricted as affordable to households of 
80% AMI. As a LIP/LIHTC project, all 120 units, including the community/workforce units 
(affordable to 120% AMI households), would be eligible for inclusion in the Town’s Subsidized 
Housing Inventory. The Trust voted unanimously at their June 3, 2024 meeting to offer a 
reimbursable grant of $2,000,000.   
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Bratt LLC, The Flats  

On June 3, 2024, Bratt LLC submitted an application for $1,050,000 in development 
funds for redevelopment of 1.21 acres at 199 Barnstable Road, to construct 45 new 1-bedroom 
rental apartments. A minimum of 5 of the units are required by local ordinance to be permanently 
deed restricted for Affordability to occupants earning up to 65% of the Area Median 
Income(AMI). Originally, the project proposed to protect 2 additional units as Community 
housing, to be permanently deed-restricted for occupants earning up to 100% of AMI, for a total 
of 7 income-eligible units. 

The Trust denied the initial request as not meeting the Board’s criteria and exceeding the 
maximum per unit award threshold of $100,000 per unit. Further review and discussion resulted 
in a revised proposal for 9 of the 45 units (20%) of the units being deed restricted; 5 at 65% AMI 
and 4 at 100% AMI. The Trust voted at their July 1, 2024 meeting to offer a reimbursable grant 
of up to $600,000.  
 

Use of Town-Owned Parcel for the Development of Affordable Housing 

On November 17, 2022, the Town Council, in Item No. 2023-062, authorized the 
investigation into disposition of the Town’s interests in the 0.85-acre parcel located at 164 Route 
149, Marstons Mills for the creation of affordable housing.  In collaboration with the Planning & 
Development Office and the Asset Management Division the Town Manager released a Request 
for Proposals, seeking qualified housing developers to submit proposals for the creation of 
housing for income-eligible owner-purchase, in accordance with MGL Chapter 30B.   

On October 13, 2023, the Town received one responsive proposal which resulted in the 
December 7, 2023, Town Council vote to transfer the parcel to Habitat for Humanity of Cape 
Cod for $10, with conditions that Habitat develop up to two (2) single family homes. These two 
homes will be permanently deed restricted to remain affordable to individuals or households at or 
below 80% of the Area Median Income and will qualify for inclusion in the Town’s Subsidized 
Housing Inventory (SHI).   

While no Trust funds have yet been expended on this project, it is anticipated that Habitat 
for Humanity may apply to the Trust for funding to supplement their pre-development or 
development budget. 
 

Trust staff is available to appear before the Community Preservation Committee to answer 
any questions that you may have regarding this report, or if committee members have additional 
concepts or ideas you wish to suggest or explore for greater Community Housing benefits or 
outcomes. Thank you. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 

 
Mark S. Ells, Trust Chair 
 
 
w/Balance & Commitment Sheet 
 
cc:  Town Council 
      Housing Committee 



CPC Funded
Economic Affordable Affordable

Development Housing Housing Total
Resources:
Tradewinds -$                   1,000,000.00$     -$                       1,000,000.00$     
Interest income -                     164,692.09           262,233.49           426,925.58           
Loan interest -                     13,754.33             -                         13,754.33             
Donations -                     10,000.00             -                         10,000.00             
CPC Allocation -                     -                         7,500,000.00       7,500,000.00       
Sturgis Charter School 5,000.00           -                         -                         5,000.00               
Berkshire Development 10,000.00         -                         -                         10,000.00             
Mitigation - FW Webb 13,829.21         -                         -                         13,829.21             
Chick Fil-A Mitigation 25,886.24         -                         -                         25,886.24             
CCC Mitigation - BJ's 41,078.00         -                         -                         41,078.00             
Land Lease - Botsini Prime LLC 53,961.30         -                         -                         53,961.30             
Total Resources 149,754.75      1,188,446.42       7,762,233.49       9,100,434.66       

Expenses:
Chili's Mitigation 5,115.00           -                         -                         5,115.00               
Hyannis Gateway Improvements 15,860.23         -                         -                         15,860.23             
Parking Management Plan 30,000.00         -                         -                         30,000.00             
Administrative Board Support -                     123,513.25           7,263.21               130,776.46           
Advertising -                     2,370.93               -                         2,370.93               
BHA - Stage Coach Rd & Oak St. -                     275,000.00           -                         275,000.00           
Recording Fee - BC Reg of Deeds -                     332.00                   105.00                   437.00                   
Ready Renters Program -                     3,000.00               -                         3,000.00               
Barnstable Big Fix Grant -                     4,928.27               -                         4,928.27               
Habitat for Humanity -                     233,165.45           -                         233,165.45           
HAC - Ridgewood Ave -                     350,000.00           -                         350,000.00           
CACCI Safe Harbor Program -                     40,000.00             -                         40,000.00             
Mitchells Way -                     4,625.00               -                         4,625.00               
Stevens St. -                     8,872.85               -                         8,872.85               
Tree Top Circle -                     3,500.00               -                         3,500.00               
Village Green loan -                     50,000.00             -                         50,000.00             
HAC - Rent Assistance -                     -                         4,830.00               4,830.00               
Cape & Islands Outreach Center -                     -                         90,000.00             90,000.00             
Grant award - Residence at 850 -                     -                         1,400,000.00       1,400,000.00       
Consultant for Residence at 850 -                     -                         1,000.00               1,000.00               
Total Expended 50,975.23         1,099,307.75       1,503,198.21       2,653,481.19       

Excess Resources Over Expenses 98,779.52         89,138.67             6,259,035.28       6,446,953.47       

Commitments:
Linnel Landing - 50 Yarmouth Rd 500,000.00           500,000.00           
Harbor Vue - 307 Main St Hyannis 2,000,000.00       2,000,000.00       
Housing Assistance Corporation 500,000.00           500,000.00           
FORWARD - Phase II (contingent) 375,000.00           375,000.00           
Bratt LLC 600,000.00           600,000.00           
Pre-development 302 Main St. Hyannis (Bread & Roses) 50,000.00             50,000.00             
Total Commitments -                     -                         4,025,000.00       4,025,000.00       

Balance Available 98,779.52$      89,138.67$          2,234,035.28$     2,421,953.47$     

Affordable Housing Growth & Development Trust Fund
Statement of Financial Position

Inception to June 30, 2024






